MINUTES

Faculty Senate Executive Committee 

February 19, 2007

Present: Denise Barlow, Toby Boulet, Marianne Breinig, Mike Fitzgerald, R. Glenn, Lou Gross, Tom Handler, Way Kuo, Suzanne Kurth, India Lane, Beauvais Lyons, Susan Martin, John McRae, Matt Murray, David Patterson, Owen Ragland, Neal Schrick, and Otis Stephens

I. CALL TO ORDER

L. Gross called the meeting to order at 3:35 p.m.

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

T. Handler moved and W. Kuo seconded motion to approve the Faculty Senate Executive Committee Minutes of January 22, 2007.  Minutes were approved.

III. REPORTS

President’s Report (L. Gross)

Col. Ragland is replacing G. Dodds as Library Committee Chair.  M. Fitzgerald is continuing as interim Athletics Committee Chair while K. Misra recovers.

Alumni Legislative Council.  Gross is serving on this body along with other Senate Presidents.  It was reconstituted about two years ago to better communicate alumni concerns to the legislature.  Gross recently attended a meeting with A. Haynes and H. Dye that focused on priority items for the budget.  Faculty members are being encouraged to interact with legislators, a major step forward.  Gross, Schrick, and Kurth met with Haynes in December.  Gross sent a letter to Haynes that he would like to distribute to faculty.  He will send a copy to the Executive Committee.

Campus Commissions.  As Senate President, Gross is sitting on several campus commissions (Blacks, LGBT, Women) that address issues of diversity.  The Commission for Women has sought a new salary analysis.  These commissions bring up issues of concern.  The Faculty Senate cannot solve them, but it can express concern d give suggestions about them.

Chancellor’s Advisory Council.  As Senate President, Gross serves on this Council that is primarily for staff members.  At the Council meeting Gross brought up concerns raised at the recent meeting held by the Black Faculty and Staff Association.  The Chancellor pointed out that the administration does not know there are problems, unless they are brought up.  The Chancellor noted the rates of tenure for blacks and others are similar.  Staff brought up the lack of any general grievance procedures for staff, although the University has specific procedures for grievances covered by federal law, such as sexual harassment.  There will be an effort to reestablish a general grievance procedure.

Master Plan Committee.  The Committee met last week.  Several architects are involved as there are separate groups addressing transportation, building, and landscape development.  These groups were told to plan for 35,000 to 36,000 students. (The Provost said he was planning for 28,000.)  One issue is how to handle transportation, if the Cherokee Farm site is utilized.  D. Barlow noted one of the challenges is the requirement for UT to have to prove that additional space will be needed for additional students.  The standards that have to be met to establish need have been under revision for the past three years.  The quadrangle area around the Music Building and the Student Health Center and Clarence Brown Theatre in the Master Plan looks different than it did at the Faculty Senate Retreat.  The new Student Health Center appears the most likely facility to appear quickly.  A newly renovated Music building is in this year’s budget proposal.

Student Evaluation of Instruction.  Gross responded to a letter in the student newspaper that presented a misleading interpretation using SAIS data.  (His letter was electronically distributed to Senators.)  Gross subsequently communicated with the student letter writer.  He also talked with the Provost who was not previously aware of these data.  The few spring 2006 course evaluations that Gross could find posted on the web indicated something has changed, e.g., who has responsibility for disseminating the information.  Gross identified the inability to ascertain response rates as a continuing problem with the evaluations.  I. Lane stated that she learned this year that SAIS is apparently under the purview of the Teaching Council.  So far, all they have addressed is improving the instrument for more self-directed classes, such as seminars.  Gross stated he did not know if the Teaching Council should address it this year, but the Provost is aware that when online evaluation is used, there is a low response rate.  M. Breinig stated online assessment is a problem.  Several Committee members noted that their academic units relied entirely on paper and pencil evaluations.

Institutional Research functions have now officially been moved to the campus and will report to the Provost.  J. Williams is heading a committee searching for a new director.  Institutional Research will conduct research for academic, as well as other units.

E-mail problems continue, but official statements about those problems have still not been issued.  Gross spoke with F. Muly about possibly setting up a separate phone number for those experiencing e-mail problems.  Muly indicated that those who are knowledgeable about e-mail are too busy working on solutions to answer phone calls.  D. Patterson noted that researchers in Social Work are having problems with SPAM filters blocking exchange of databases leading them to use Google.  Breinig stated that OIT employees have prepared announcements (e.g., migration to T-mail has been halted), but it is unclear who has responsibility for sending out these announcements.  Gross talked to G. Rogers and received the impression that he thought he was in charge.  M. Murray also noted data exchange issues and commented that the problems have led some of his colleagues to propose going back to Webmail.  Others pointed out that there are problems with Webmail, as well.  M. Fitzgerald asserted that it is an untenable situation at a flagship institution—faculty are held to high performance standards, but no one knows who is in charge of fundamental operations.  Gross indicated that the Chancellor has tried to address the “turf war” in the higher administration.  Patterson moved and Lyons seconded that a letter be sent from the Executive Committee to President Petersen expressing profound dismay at how e-mail problems are continuing to impede all activities (e.g., research, teaching).  Handler stated that having to utilize Google exemplifies the problem.  The motion was approved.  Gross noted that he would be going to a NSF meeting and would not be back in Knoxville and able to send the letter until the weekend.

Graduate School.  Gross met with C. Hodges and R. Holub.  Hodges will be producing a document in the next few months that identifies changes and plans for increasing graduate student enrollment.  Gross proposes that there be incentives to increase enrollment, for example, if a program increases its enrollment the unit would be eligible for additional stipend lines (created from non-tenure track teaching positions).  Lyons asked Barlow about prospects for tuition waivers for out-of-state students.  Some states attract graduate students this way.  Gross said that the Provost had indicated that tuition waivers involve “real” dollars.  Barlow responded that we would have to set aside money for out-of-state students who paid in-state tuition because of residency classification requirements.  She proposed that the goal should be to get more money for stipends, as employees paid stipends are classified as in-state students.  Fitzgerald pursued the reasons for increasing graduate enrollment by asking about declines in our graduate school enrollment and the national numbers of Ph.D. recipients.  Gross stated there is now someone assigned responsibility for helping graduate students obtain fellowships.  The Provost suggested having reviews every few years of how graduate assistant lines are being used with the possible consequence of reallocation of lines.  Murray stated that at the last Graduate Council meeting he asked Hodges for a historical/comparative review of numbers and stipends.  Gross mentioned the Enrollment Management Committee.  It is generally unknown how much is being spent on graduate students from external vs internal funds, nor is it clear how much is expended from unit operating funds on graduate student recruitment.  Barlow said that some of these data could be obtained from object codes.  Gross identified that data gathering as a perfect project for Institutional Research. 

Enrollment Management Committee Report.  Students are leaving the University because they do not experience a feeling of connection to the University. (Quality of faculty is not one of the top issues that students expressed concern about)

Revision of Tenure Guidelines.  Gross sent out electronically changes in the tenure guidelines proposed by S. Martin.  Gross engaged in an exchange with the Provost about the proposed changes.  The proposed changes were discussed with the academic Deans.  Some department heads apparently are confused.  Gross expressed concern about the lack of faculty involvement in developing the proposed changes in the guidelines.  He also noted that the statement says “outstanding” in all three areas (research, teaching and service) and commented that the guidelines do not help department heads and state a very high level of expectations.  Patterson asked Martin for information.  Martin said the campus was following an unwritten “stingy” practice that only allowed a person to be considered for tenure once, even when the person was considered early.  Various new Deans at UT had expressed surprise at the practice.  Also, having newly hired faculty with “early” dates for tenure consideration was a topic of heated discussion this past year.  The Chancellor was reluctant to sign appointment letters with short “tenure clocks,” as all too often he was receiving requests for extensions from previous recipients of shortened “tenure clocks.”  She stated that the proposed changes give every previously untenured person joining the faculty a full complement of years to attain tenure and the opportunity to be considered for tenure early without penalty.  Kuo commented that “up or out” was a conception, but was not a policy.  He then raised a question about the inability to award tenure to newly hired faculty.  Gross responded that the Board changed the policy 7 or 8 years ago.  Patterson sent the proposed changes in the tenure guidelines to Gross because they had not been given to the Faculty Affairs Committee.  Patterson stated that from his perspective shared governance would have involved faculty review of the proposed changes in the guidelines governing faculty tenure decisions.  Based on a cursory review, in Lyons’ opinion the memo is consistent with the Handbook.  Lyons had a question about practical implementation.  The Handbook addresses how the probationary period is set, but it does not address electing to pursue tenure early.  Lyons asked if we are seeing a change in length, i.e., shortening, of the probationary period.  Martin stated the practice has been to encourage people to take the maximum number of years.  O. Stephens agreed and noted that based on past experience he liked the affirmation that denial of an early tenure application would not prohibit subsequent pursuit of tenure.  Martin indicated her one concern was that people not misuse the early application for tenure opportunity to simply “test the water,” given the amount of time and energy involved in the tenure process.  Patterson asked if the changes should be codified in the Manual for Faculty Evaluation.  Martin said that was a good suggestion.  Gross pointed out that there could be a lack of fit with departmental and collegiate bylaws, as assistant professors are not typically expected to demonstrate outstanding service.  Kuo suggested that a new faculty member could be appointed at the full professor level.  Lane noted that in the field of Veterinary Medicine there is high mobility.  In the past, the College was given the legal opinion that the tenure decision was given only one time.

Other announcements.  Gross sent out the faculty retention data he received from the Provost.  The process has started to realign Sharonne Winston’s responsibilities (serving the Senate President and committee chairs) so she will be an Administrative Assistant.  A PDQ had been filed.

President-elect Patterson.  He contacted people in all colleges regarding elections of new senators.  Caucus Chairs are launching the nominating process.  He needs a volunteer for the Natural Sciences area in the College of Arts and Sciences.  Fitzgerald thanked Lyons for the call for nominations letter he shared. 

Provost’s Report

No report due to the imminent birth of the Provost’s baby.

IV. OLD BUSINESS

Faculty Council Representative

The Bylaws must be amended. Patterson sent a draft of changes out for review and subsequently incorporated comments into the draft distributed at the meeting.  Two sections of the Bylaws require modification.  Gross noted the University Faculty Council does not have set meetings and is advisory to the President.  The Council does not have bylaws yet.  Other senates have election procedures similar to those proposed.  UTK would need to elect someone this year and the Nominating Committee has agreed to handle nominations.  Patterson moved and Handler seconded the motion.  After the Executive Committee decides whether to support the motion, it would go to the Senate for first reading.  T. Handler asked whether the representative has to be a current member of the Senate.  Patterson and Gross replied that this was not the case.  Ragland asked if the Nominations Committee would reduce the number of nominees to two or simply send out all nominees’ names, in other words, is two a minimum, not a maximum. Patterson said there would be at least two nominees, but there should be an upper limit, e.g., five.  Gross stated the problem with more than two nominees is deciding who is elected (e.g., plurality).  Lyons does not support having more than two because it is a “cleaner” process with two. 

The motion was approved.  An electronic copy will be distributed.

Undergraduate Council.  J. Romeiser is back on campus.  R. Glenn spoke about a proposal that began in the Curriculum Committee.  It is not intended to address a problem.  Course proposals should come from faculty units.  University Studies was brought up as an example.  Lyons asked if the principle might serve as a roadblock to interdisciplinary courses.  If a course has “no academic home,” the first vote on it would be in the Undergraduate Council.  Glenn explained that the initial concern was about having courses added for each department that were equivalent to the University Studies one that was proposed by the Provost.  Gross said the Executive Committee does not have to act on the proposal.  McRae moved and Lyons seconded the motion. The motion was approved that the Undergraduate Council motion be brought to the Senate with the approval of the Executive Committee.

V. NEW BUSINESS

Gross stated it was unclear what will happen with the math/science high school.  J. Simek stated it will could be managed through  our College of Education, Health, and Human Sciences but this has not been decided.  UTK has no statement specifying management of a high school’s curriculum.  Fitzgerald requested information about the Governor’s Academy for juniors and seniors with aptitude in math and science.  Breinig had a memo aimed at recruiting students to be distributed at the behest of D. Harvey.  Fitzgerald commented that it would be interesting because the school would need to meet all accreditation requirements.  In response to concern that campus funds would be spent on the academy, Barlow responded that the Chancellor does not think the campus should fund it.  She noted the Governor is keen on having the academy because he came from a family with few financial resources and personally had a good experience with a special program for high school students.  Martin proposed inviting Simek to the next Executive Committee meeting to answer any questions.  Lyons pointed out that next month, at this stage in the process, would be a long time.  He suggested Patterson contact Simek for information as Gross will be out of town.  Gross reiterated that the proposed high school substantially differs from summer programs.  He asked Patterson to contact Simek noting that the Senate would like some procedures for alerting faculty to their responsibilities.

Budget and Planning Committee (N. Schrick)

N. Schrick indicated J. Nolt brought a resolution to the Budget and Planning Committee meeting earlier in the day.  A copy with revisions was distributed.  The resolution was generated by students concerned about the impact of purchasing coal that comes from strip mining rather than deep mining.  Fitzgerald inquired about Nolt’s knowledge of deep and surface coal properties, specifically that the properties of deep-mined coal from western states has less desirable qualities.  Schrick said he could ask Nolt to come to the next Executive Committee Meeting.  Lyons suggested that the agenda would be full for later Senate meetings.  Gross proposed that background information from the Budget and Planning Committee could be distributed over the Senate Listserv and Nolt could present the resolution at the next Senate meeting as a resolution from Budget and Planning.

Budget hearings begin next week.  Gross encouraged faculty to attend the initial presentations by the Chancellor and the Provost in the Board Room of Andy Holt Tower.  Subsequent sessions will be held in arena dining.

VI. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 5:08 p.m.

